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The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:02 a.m., Thursday, January 15, 2009, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Bill Bishop.

Attendance:  C/M Bishop (Chair), Council Member Holt; Commissioners Nichols, Busey, Thompson, Grey, Self, Hartley; Shirley Nulf, Legislative Assistant; Kristina Nelson, Office of General Counsel; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto,  Jacksonville University, Capt. Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; John Jackson, City Council Research Division; C/M Webb, Commissioners Burnett, Grandin, Fleming and Senator King were excused.

The minutes for the December 11, 2008 meeting were approved.

Ebenezer Gujjarlapudi, Director, Environmental & Compliance Department, provided an Update on Landscape Irrigation. To address the problem of fertilizer runoff polluting the St. Johns River, the City Council enacted Ordinance 2008-28 in July 2008.  The ordinance amended Chapter 366 (Groundwater Resource Mgmt) of the Ordinance Code, to Expand Regulatory Authority of Environmental & Compliance Dept & Environmental Protection Bd Over Surface Waters of the County.  The objective of the ordinance was to limit nitrogen pollution from fertilizers.  To promote local water conservation efforts, the City Council enacted Ordinance 2008-30.  The ordinance amended Chapter 366 (Groundwater Resource Mgmt) of the Ordinance Code to Create New Pt 5 for Water Conservation Program & Providing Local Implementation of Water Conservation Rule for Landscape Irrigation of St. Johns River Water Mgmt District.  The ordinance established irrigation requirements for watering lawns in an effort to enhance water conservation at a time when indications point to diminishing water resources.
The City has undertaken a major effort to educate the public on the importance of the conservation of our natural resources and the health of the river.  The numerous inspectors in the Environmental & Compliance Department have been educated on the ordinances and have fanned out to engage homeowners and businesses on what the newly enacted ordinances entail.  Beginning in mid-February, when irrigation in our neighborhoods gets underway, the department will begin the distribution of the door-knob flyer that capsulizes the rules and regulations on irrigation and fertilizing created by the legislation.  An all-out effort will be made to get the message out to homeowner associations, CPACS, etc.   City agencies (Parks & Recreation Department, Public Works Department and the people that manage our ball parks and recreational infrastructure) have all been brought up to speed.  The City will be the model for conservation.
Commissioner Grey noted that a while back, JEA made a presentation to the Waterways Commission on the City’s reclaimed water plants and the network of distribution and pipelines.  At the time, it appeared that there were not many city buildings and properties tied into that network.  What progress has there been to use the reclaimed water for irrigation projects rather than fresh water?  Director Gujjarlapudi indicated that major reclaimed water networks are underway and are operating through major arteries of the city.  Commissioner Grey said that it was his understanding that we were using about 7% of reclaimed water capacity at the plants.  Is that figure higher now?

Continuing the questions, the Chair asked if the city had been engaged in the reclaimed water program for a long time and has enough data been compiled to establish what the impact has been on the total volume of water used on either the public or City side at this point.  Director Gujjarlapudi indicated that it was uncertain whether it was the economy or as a factor of the ordinance but as people’s JEA bills go up, people are cutting back on the use of utilities and JEA has experienced marked decreases in revenue.  The City is working with JEA to track volume usage.  The Chair said that in view of the expressed need for capital improvement dollars to implement what needs to be done to promote water conservation, has the City done a cost analysis to demonstrate the value of water conservation in order to acquire funds to do what the City needs to do in achieving that objective?
Moving on to the next item on the agenda, Jason Teal, Assistant General Counsel, provided the Commission with an update on the St. Johns River Water Withdrawal issue.  The City of Jacksonville had joined others in challenging the St. Johns River Water Management District’s issuance of a permit enabling Seminole County to withdraw 5.5. million gallons of surface water from the river on a daily basis.  Attorney Teal reviewed the proceedings that culminated in the Administrative Law Judge’s ruling on January 12th that allowed the SJRMD to issue the permit for withdrawals.
The trial was conducted on October 3 – 16, 2008.  Proposed Orders were filed December 24th.  The judge issued his ruling on January 12, 2009.  Exceptions to the recommended order are due on January 27, 2009.  The SJWMD Board will consider the permit application at its March 2009 meeting.

The basis of the permit challenge focused on environmental impacts in the immediate vicinity of the facility (where the water would be physically withdrawn), whether Seminole County could establish an immediate need for the water, and whether Seminole County could accommodate its water needs through other measures such as conservation, exploration of other water sources, and changes in building construction standards.  In his 66-page opinion, according to Teal, the judge determined that the withdrawal of 5.5 million gallons daily would not result in any significant environmental harm.  The judge ignored the City’s argument that withdrawals could wait until 2014.  The judge did make it apparent that the permit would impair, pollute or otherwise injure the St. Johns River, though not enough to require denial of the permit.  When it issued its February 2008 technical staff report favoring issuance of the permit, SJRWMD was acting on no evidence to support its recommendation; every study conducted, studies performed and experts consulted to see what impact river withdrawals would have were done after the WMD recommended issuing the permit.
By a unanimous vote, the Commission voted in the affirmative on a resolution proposed by Commissioner Self to recommend to the City Council that the City continue to pursue the river withdrawal issue and that, in particular, the City Council continue to fund the legal fight.

Council Member Holt said that the concern about the salinity in the northern portion of the river that the withdrawals would cause is and will continue to be a grave concern.  Salinity was an issue that should be the focus because of the negative impact on the ecosystem in the northern reaches of the river.

Commissioner Nichols wondered that if the judge acknowledged that there would, in fact, be some damages resulting from the withdrawals, but not enough to stop the proposed withdrawals, where do we go from now, from a legal point of view?

Commissioner Self wanted to know if she understood Mr. Teal correctly in stating that the SJWMD would not issue any permits for water withdrawals after 2013.  He affirmed that.

The St. Johns Riverkeeper, Neil Armingeon, thanked the Commission for its involvement in the water withdrawal issue.  He felt that the resources that the City of Jacksonville, St. Johns County and the Riverkeeper expended on the case were worthwhile.  The next avenue was to make a presentation before the SJRWMD Board of Governors.  What was frustrating to him was the fact that the judge did not take into consideration a two-year study that is underway to weigh and determine the ramifications of the water withdrawals, particularly on the ecosystem.  The SJRWMD is spending upwards of two million dollars on this study that is being conducted by world renowned scientists.  The water withdrawals will impact the river’s ability to treat pollution; the withdrawals will, in fact, increase pollution in the river.
The Chair asked Jason Teal what the process is in moving forward.  Mr. Teal said that the case is not over yet.   Because this was an administrative proceeding, the judge’s order is only a recommendation.  The judge’s 66-page order consists of findings of fact and conclusions of law.  We (the City) have the ability to file exceptions to the judge’s order, pointing out where we feel the judge got it wrong.  The exceptions are presented to the Board of Governors of the WMD to incorporate as a part of its deliberations on the permit application.  Conceivably, the Board could vote to deny the permit.  Whatever decision that the Board reaches (in March) can be challenged in the First District Court of Appeals.  The three exceptions will be filed by the City of Jacksonville, the Riverkeeper and St. Johns County, respectively.
Mr. Teal indicated that there is pending legislation before the City Council for additional funding to pay attorneys.  As an aside, he reported that Seminole County allocated almost a million dollars to win their case.

Dr. White discussed a white paper that he and Dr. Pinto are working on that focuses on the health of the river.  He indicated that there were a number of issues that the WMD’s technical study did not address or questions raised that were not considered on the impact of 5.5 million gallons of water withdrawn from the river on a daily basis.  The WMD underestimated the opposition that was surfaced regarding the proposed withdrawals.  They claim to be doing a cumulative impact analysis when, in fact, they are not.

Commissioner Self moved that the Commission recommend to the City Council that the City continues to pursue the issue and provide the needed funding for attorneys.  The motion carried unanimously.

Dr. White began his St. Johns River Status Report (Water Quality & Manatee) by citing how the water withdrawal issue was interrelated with the St. Johns River water quality.  As we have withdrawn water from the aquifer, it has decreased the amount of fresh water coming into the river from the springs, a factor that was not allowed to be discussed during the administrative law proceedings.  This will be more fully discussed in the white paper on the withdrawal issue that he and Dr. Pinto are writing.
There are no recent manatee deaths to report.  There is a meeting scheduled for tomorrow (January 16th) at Jaxport with the Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange to discuss manatee fatalities caused by large ships (as addressed by the previous Sunday Times-Union article by Steve Patterson).  Dr. White reminded the body that this is right whale season.  We will be seeing and hearing more and more about right whales for the next 90 days.  This is a calving and birthing area with the right whales showing up in December.  For greater right whale protection, there are now identified corridors for ships to come and go in and out of the port; there is now a 10-knot speed limit on ships approaching greater than 60 feet length that are entering the port of Jacksonville.  
Dr. Pinto reported that there had been no aerial observations to date, in the new year, but that he expected a flight in the coming week that coincides with the State’s synoptic survey.  Everybody in the state will fly on that day and we will try and get a good count on the number manatees throughout Florida.  The recent cold fronts that have come through have the tendency of concentrating manatees at warm water outfalls and power plants making it easier to count them.
Kelly Boree, Deputy Director,  Recreation & Community Services Department, filled in for Jody McDaniel in providing the monthly FIND Update.  Ms. McDaniel had provided the Commissioners with the monthly print-out on the status of FIND grant applications and projects.  Council Member Holt wanted to know if we knew when the Palm Fish Camp was scheduled to open.  Ms. Boree reported that the manager of the facility felt that the camp would be opening in the spring.
There was no pending legislation.

Turning to New Business, the Chair asked Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator, to provide the Commission with a brief synopsis on recently proposed legislation on anchoring and mooring.  The new state legislation would repeal current law that allows municipalities and counties to regulate their own resident vessels more strictly than transient vessels.  New legislation would promote uniformity on the issue throughout the State.  The new legislation would  mean that any vessel that is presenting a problem and anchored in a local waterway can result in local law enforcement agencies taking any appropriate action on that vessel with or without the owner or operator of the vessel being on board.  Presently, the law enforcement community cannot take any action on an anchored vessel if they cannot find the owner operating the vessel.
Commissioner Self wanted the Commission to be aware of the fact that the Legislature had removed FCT grant funding from the budget.  Duval County had benefited from the funding ($63 million) for waterways projects such as purchasing and expanding land on the IntraCoastal Waterway, off Beach Boulevard.  We need to contact local legislators to urge that these programs not be sunsetted.

Turning to Old Business, Captain Suber reported on progress being made in our efforts to remove derelict vessels from the waterways.  The Legislature allocated $1.6 million into Florida Wildlife Commission’s budget this year to put contracts out for bidding and we can actually begin to see the removal of derelict vessels in Duval County in the next month or so.  Specifically, the derelict vessel out on Mandarin Point by the County Dock.  There are a couple of vessels on the ICW, as well.
In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney discussed the need for pocket piers and the proposed cruise ship terminal in Mayport.

There being no further business on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 10:45 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Assistant,  02.11.09, posted 11:00 a.m.
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